Minutes of Holy Trinity Tewkesbury PCC Meeting

Monday 6th November 2023 at 7.30pm in Room 2
Present
Stephen Walker (Chairman), Sara Simpkins (Church Warden), Steve Burden (Church Warden), Simon Phillips (Curate), Isaac Davies, Andrea Duncan, Ian Hart, John Haughan, Sarah Hellewell, Lesley Rogers, Alison Cirel, Jo Davies, Duncan DeGruchy, Julian Dickenson, Sue Thatcher, Liz Walker (Secretary), Martin Edgley
Apologies

Nigel Chetwood, David Greenwood, Phil Loveridge (Treasurer)
1. The meeting opened at 7.30pm in Room 2.  Stephen welcomed all.
2. Opening devotions
Simon opened the meeting with prayer and a worship song.
3. Agreement of previous PCC minutes of the 4/9/23
The PCC minutes of Monday 4th September 2023 were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting and were signed off by the Chairman.
Agreement of previous SC minutes of the 2/10/23
The SC minutes of Monday 2nd October 2023 were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting and were signed off by the Chairman.
Agreement of extraordinary meeting of the 11/9/23

The Extraordinary PCC minutes of Monday 11th September 2023 were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting and were signed off by the Chairman
Stephen reminded that the minutes are not for public viewing until they have been agreed at the PCC meeting
4. Matters arising from the PCC minutes of 4th September 2023
· Church Cleaning.  The Church cleaning is now being undertaken by contractors.  
· Seniors Pastoral role.  Simon P has agreed to take on this role.

· Letter re Vergers Concerns.  Over the past month, the wardens have looked closely at the issues regarding legal matters which were raised in a letter to the PCC. A number of actions have been taken already, with a Fire Risk Assessment currently being prepared, a new H&S person being identified and due to begin their training, and all hazardous chemicals now clearly documented and locked away. Our H&S policy is currently being updated and it will then be forwarded to all members of the PCC and key-holders to ensure that everyone is aware of its contents. The wardens would like to reassure the PCC that there are no legal requirements, that they are aware of, which we do not adhere to.
Matters arising from the SC minutes of 2nd October 2023

· None

Matters arising from the PCC Extraordinary minutes of 1th September 2023
· The PCC to explore the appointment of an Inclusion Officer.  Sue Thatcher and Liz Walker have offered to undertake this role jointly.  A note will be put into the weekly Mailchimp.  Discussions were held regarding the role and the requirement regarding possible guidance for PowerPoint presentations.
5. Treasurers’ report
Phil circulated a report and the September Income and Expenditure prior to the meeting, which Stephen read in Phil’s absence. Stephen also informed that there will be a 7% increase in our Parish Share next year and he is meeting with the Deanery to discuss our contributions for next year.
There are no significant changes to our I&E from previous months, with our income falling short of expenditure. However, we are not currently under any cash flow pressures and unlikely to need to draw on our reserve fund until January, in order to pay our missionary support. The challenge will be in setting next year’s budget, which will see a significant increase of 8-10% on this year’s expenditure and communicating this to the wider church in seeking to increase income to meet expenditure.  
A question was raised as to why our expenditure was greater than last year and Stephen informed that it is due in part to increase in utility costs etc. 
Phil will bring a proposed 2024 budget to the next SC meeting and then to the PCC meeting in January.

Action:  Phil to bring a proposed 2024 budget to the SC meeting in December

Holy Trinity has benefited for some ten years from MP, being a retired professional accountant, under taking the daily tasks of keeping the books and preparing the accounts. During this period “Microsoft Money” software has been used.  This software is now 32 years old and has not been supported by Microsoft since 2009. MP is stepping back from this role at the end of the year and, unless a more suitably qualified candidate is available and willing, Phil will take on this task. Phil has commenced investigating new software for this task and suggests “Quick Books” or “Expense Plus” but this may involve a cost in the order of £40/month.


The PCC discussed these and would like Phil to look at possible free software of if Microsoft 365 (already installed on the computer) could offer a computer package.
Action:  Phil to look at further computer finance packages and bring to the next PCC for consideration
Discussions were held regarding how to let the congregation know that our expenditure is greater than our income and the right time in which to address this. Further discussions will take place at the SC.
A thank you was given to Phil
6. Safeguarding report
Duncan circulated a report prior to the meeting.
Safeguarding Action Plan

Duncan circulated and read a list of Church activities that are undertaken by Vulnerable Adults and Children in the Church.  The PCC added additional activities and they were agreed by the PCC.  Duncan will add the list of activities to the Safeguarding Dashboard, where they can be reviewed yearly.  The Churchwardens informed that risk assessments are completed for any “unusual activities”.
Duncan informed that we still have a large number (36%) of volunteers who have not completed the required training.  Most are from Children/Youth and Welcome Table ministries.  An offer to undertake some face-to-face training has been given and he suggested that others may want to undertake the safeguarding trainers training so that there can be more personnel to offer the face-to-face training more regularly. He also informed that we also have approx. 12% of volunteers who have not yet had a DBS check completed.  PD is supporting Helen with managing this task.

Duncan is not aware of any current safeguarding concerns or incidents.

Liz Walker has agreed to act as Safeguarding Officer with responsibility and oversight for Children &   Young People.  LWil to confirm that she will undertake the Safeguarding role for Vulnerable Adults.
The National Safeguarding Team have recently created and published a set of National Safeguarding Standards.  A summary can be found at – https://www.churchofengland.org/sites/default/files/201910/ParishSafeGuardingHandBookAugust2019Web.pdf
This can be used to guide some of our systems and process if we choose to follow and achieve these standards.
Duncan will continue to familiarise himself with all church groups, how safeguarding is being managed, and provide advice/support as necessary.
A thank you was given to Duncan.

7. Fabric report
Steve and Sara circulated their report prior to the meeting.
The repairs to the East window have now been completed and we anticipate receiving the invoice in the next week or two. 
Steve has repaired the keyboard, which was quite a major job as it involved dismantling it before it could be fixed. In addition to this, he has completed the RCD work recommended in our electrical inspection last month. 
We are grateful to RW for arranging for the dishwasher handle to be riveted back on, following the failure of its spot-welds last week.
The lightning conductor has passed its annual test, and our smoke and fire alarms have undergone their regular testing too. The church clock is now working well and keeping perfect time - except for the automatic hour change that needs another tweak.
The filters on the fan heaters in the church have all been cleaned to improve their efficiency throughout the winter, and the annual kitchen inventory has been completed. 
The sorting of the storage areas in the church has begun again the plan is to complete the top balcony after Christmas.
The cleaning of the church, crèche and foyer has now been taken on by our professional cleaning company and, so far, this seems to be satisfactory.

The Solar Panel project was discussed in the light of the current and forecast income v. expenditure figures.  Although the Solar Panel project does have some benefits ie save our electricity costs and highlight conservation to the Community, due to having to possibly fund this through our reserves, and needing some reserves this year to meet our current expenditure, there was an unanimous vote to agree to put this project on hold until next year when we can see what next year’s financial position is. 

8. Staffing committee update
The staffing committee is meeting on Wednesday and will be looking at the process of appointing a new Family and Children’s Worker as LB is leaving her post.  A draft Job Description has been sent to the Staffing Committee to consider.  Ideally a candidate will be appointed in January when LB leaves. 
Lesley R is meeting with HH this week.

9. Fundraising Policy
Stephen circulated a Guide for Churches on Fundraising Regulation and Church Giving as HTT has never had a Fundraising policy previously and we need to consider our sources of funding against our values. Aspects of the policy are recorded below:  
Supporting Values of the Code

All the standards in the code are based on four supporting values:

•
Legal – all fundraising must meet the requirements of the law

•
Open – fundraisers must be open about their processes and willing to explain them

•
Honest – fundraisers must act with integrity and not be misleading about the cause they are fundraising for or the way in which a donation will be used

•
Respectful – fundraisers must demonstrate respect whenever they contact people

Taking Responsibility

PCC Members are effectively Charity Trustees and, as such, they have a duty to take overall responsibility for the giving activity of the Church. That doesn’t mean they can’t delegate organisational roles or that every last detail needs to be discussed at a PCC Meeting. But it does mean that the PCC must:

•
Be aware of the Code of Fundraising Practice and ensure that those who supervise fundraising on its behalf follow the standards.

•
Be the body within the church that agrees what types of fundraising activity are used and for what purposes funds are raised.

•
Ensure that all money raised is received and accounted for by the church, and that funds raised are only used for the purposes for which they were given. 

Restricted and Unrestricted Use of Funds

Gifts must only be used for the purpose for which they are raised. So it is important to think carefully about the wording used when the gift is requested – do you want to be able to spend the money on any of the Church’s work (these are called ‘unrestricted funds’), or are you trying to raise it for a specific purpose (creating ‘restricted funds’)? 

If you are fundraising for a specific project or item, you must include in any fundraising material a statement that explains what will happen to any surplus funds if you raise more than you need and what will happen to donations if not enough funds are raised.  You might write something like:  “If we raise more than we need, or not enough money is raised to proceed, any surplus or unused funds will be used for the ongoing ministry of the church”. 

Processing personal information

Most forms of fundraising involve collecting and processing personal information. All the usual regulations on data protection and privacy apply to fundraising, and you can find more guidance on this on the Parish Resources website.

More Information

You can consult the full Code of Fundraising Practice on the Fundraising Regulator’s website.

It was discussed whether HTT should apply for grants etc. through secular organisations or whether HTT should fund activities through the Church only or restrict ourselves to Christian charities. Following discussion the following proposal was made:  

PCC Proposal

‘The strap line of Holy Trinity is, ‘Meet God: Find Life: Make Friends’. This statement underpins the focus of our ministry such that every activity and programme of the church has this intent at its core. It follows therefore that any ministry that is initiated and run within our buildings should be primarily financed and supported by the members of the church.
Under certain circumstances applications for grants can be made to support ministries already financed by the church (e.g. start-up costs or capital costs) but only from organisations that support the missional nature of the church and have been approved in advance by the PCC.’
A vote was held to accept this Proposal.

Vote:  Unanimous
10. Mission Report
      Andrea updated that the Welcome table is growing in numbers.

      Andrea informed that another long-term adult Puppet Leader/Deputy is required so that the puppets can perform at more frequently at events throughout the year.

      It is hoped that the Alpha Course is to be run in January.

11.Diary Dates
Events being held in the Church, outside of services, need to be approved by the PCC and recorded in the PCC Minutes for insurance purposes.  The events occurring in October/November/December are:
Soup Lunch fundraiser

U3A History of Art

X-Act rehearsals/drama/social

AA Meeting

Birthday Party x 3

Mop Fair

Afternoon For You

Welcome Table

Youth Film Nights

After Hours

Book Club

CGH Ripon College

Smarties

Worship Group Practice

Discovering Britain

Life Groups

Prayer Gatherings

Pyjama Drama

Puppet Practice

Card Making Workshop

Choir rehearsals

Minister meeting

Ladies Breakfast

Tewkesbury District Scouts

Reader Meeting

Foodbank meeting

Mitton School Choir

I-sing Pop meeting

Gloucester/Hereford CGH meeting

Pamoja Choir

Boys Brigade Enrolment

Safeguarding Training

10. Correspondence
None received
12 AOB
New 2024 PCC and SC dates to be circulated

The Deanery Synod Report/update is to be added to the next PCC Agenda.

Action:  Liz to add to the Agenda

13.The meeting closed at 8:57pm
The meeting closed with a prayer thanking God for this time together and the decisions made.  This was followed by the saying of The Grace
Date of the next SC meeting – 4/12/23
Date of the next PCC Meeting – 8/1/24
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